School Handbook 2022-23
August 2022
Dear School Families,

Welcome to Good Shepherd Episcopal School
We are glad your family has decided to become part of our school community.  
Like The Good Shepherd, we welcome and care for all who enter our doors. As we nurture children, we teach them about our loving and kind Father who made them.  We strive to make learning interactive and enjoyable because we believe this will help develop a love of learning that will last a lifetime.  With this firm and loving foundation your child will be better equipped to face the challenges of tomorrow.

The Good Shepherd School Community is composed of our students, their families, the teachers and staff, the School Board, and our entire Good Shepherd Parish Family.  We invite all to share in the many facets of our school life.  This handbook will hopefully assist you in understanding the daily routines and guidelines for the school.  Please read it and refer to it during the school year.

Thank you for entrusting your children to our care. The Good Shepherd School Staff is honored to have the privilege of working with your child.  If I may be of any assistance to you during the upcoming year, please be assured that my door is always open to you.






Sincerely,







Jan Lopez






Head of School
General School Information

Good Shepherd Episcopal School

2929 Woodland Hills Drive

Kingwood, Texas 77339

Phone: (281) 359-1895

Church fax:  (281) 358-3155

Tax ID # 82-0564121
Website: Goodshepherdschool.org
Facebook: Good Shepherd School
Instagram: goodshepherd_school
Administrative Staff:   
 Head of School

Jan Lopez

gsschooljan@yahoo.com 
 Assistant Head of School
Heather Dumais
hdumais@goodshepherdkingwood.org
 Finance Director

Karen Moran

kmoran@goodshepherdkingwood.org
 Administrative Assistant
Corky Foltz

cfoltz@goodshepherdkingwood.org
Child Abuse Hotline: 1(800) 252-5400

Policy Changes/Updates:  You will be notified of any changes or updates made to the policies listed in this handbook.  
Philosophy, Goals and Purposes of Good Shepherd School

The school shall be an integral part of the ministry of Good Shepherd Church.  As such, it shall provide an early childhood education designed so that each child will grow spiritually, intellectually, emotionally, physically, and socially in a Christian environment.

The purpose of the school is to strengthen in each child a love of God and a realization of His love for us, and to offer within this framework a superior educational experience appropriate to each age level.  We encourage children to discover and attain their full academic and personal potential as well as to develop a sense of social responsibility in an increasing complex world.

Background
Good Shepherd Episcopal School was established in 1984 and started with only two classes and 22 children. Today, we have over 15 classes and serve over 275 children.
In 2007, we passed the rigorous standards set by the Southwestern Association of Episcopal Schools and the State of Texas and became a fully accredited school. In 2017, we once again passed the standards and received an additional 10 year accreditation.
Curriculum

Our Early Learners Program serves our youngest students (1 and 2 years old). The program provides planned opportunities for children to learn and play together. 
Our 3-year-old program offers an introduction to preschool experience.  Social skills are emphasized, as the children become comfortable with their school environment.  Beginning numbers, colors, and shapes are developed and experienced by the children through many hands-on activities.  Monthly themes are developed to be relevant and interesting to the children, expanding their knowledge and encouraging their enjoyment of learning. Music, art, science, and literature play an important part in this program. The 3’s attend field trips to enhance topics, cook in their classroom, and experience many other hands-on activities to increase development.

The emphasis in our program for 4-year-olds is Kindergarten readiness. Children participate in fine and gross motor skill activities, art, music, science, Spanish instruction, social studies and a conceptual math program.  To achieve kindergarten-readiness, the following pre-reading skills are developed throughout the year: alphabet recognition, phonics, spatial relationships, left to right progression, and writing. Numerous field trips and guest speakers enhance the curriculum.

Our Transitional Kindergarten class is designed to bridge children into Kindergarten who have already completed a 4 year- old curriculum. Many of the children in the class have late spring or summer birthdays and their parents have decided to “hold them back” a year. Alphabet recognition, phonics, and other pre-reading skills are reinforced.  Conceptual math introduced in our 4’s classes is reviewed and expanded upon. Science and Social Studies are integrated into the curriculum. Fine motor skills are practiced and strengthened.

Our Kindergarten curriculum exceeds the state standards.  The class-size averages 18 children with two teachers. Reading is taught using a balance of phonics and whole language techniques, including “Shared Reading”.  The math curriculum mirrors the Workshop Model with the five components to each lesson: fluency, new concepts, whole group exploration, student application, and regroup and share.  The enrichment classes include: Spanish, Science, Art Masterpiece, Social Studies, Music, Chapel, Physical Education and Library. In addition, the class takes field trips and has guest speakers to enhance their studies.
Enrichment classes are also included in our curriculum. We have an exceptional staff of resource teachers who work with all children during the year.  Our science teacher plans and prepares experiments that invite exploration and creativity.  Music and Movement classes are taught by our music teacher and enjoyed by all classes. All of our classes receive religious instruction during our weekly chapel service. This service is under the direction of the Parish Rectors and the Parish Organist provides music for the service. Spanish and Library Skills are taught to our four and five year olds. Art instruction is offered to our Kindergarten and Transitional Kindergarten classes.
Enrollment
Admission to Good Shepherd School is based upon available space and is unrelated to race, color, or creed.  A child’s eligibility for any program is determined by their age.  The age requirements for each program are established by the School Board and remain consistent with Humble ISD guidelines. Preference (early registration) is given to members of Good Shepherd Church and returning students and their siblings.  Inasmuch as our program is not specifically designed for the needs of a disabled child, we always endeavor to accommodate those with special needs.  Any cost resulting for the need of increased staffing to accommodate said child would be borne solely by the parents.

Entrance Age Eligibility        
Class




    Birth dates
Early Learners 



One year by 9/1/22
Bridge Class




Three years by 12/1/22
2 day and 3 day - 3-year-old

Three years by 9/1/22 
must be toilet-trained
3 day and 4 day - 4-year-old

Four years by 9/1/22 
must be toilet- trained
Transitional Kindergarten


Five years by 9/1/22 or 





          administrative approval   
must be toilet- trained
Kindergarten




Five years by 9/1/22
Extended Day/Fun Friday


Three years by 9/1/22






and attend Preschool.
Good Shepherd Episcopal School 2022-23 Class and Fee Schedule
AGE     
         DAYS                         TIME
                                MONTHLY TUITION
          REGISTRATION    SUPPLY/ACTIVITY
1
  Mon/Wed
8:30am-2:30pm
$275
$200

   Tues/Thurs
8:30am-2:30pm
$275
$200

      Child must be 1 by 9/1/22


2
  Mon/Wed

    8:30am-2:30pm

       $275
  
    $200

  Tues/Thurs
                8:30am-2:30pm                         $275                        $200

     Child must be 2 by 9/1/22

½ month of tuition for August is due 8/15/22
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Bridge Class Designed for older 2’s and young 3’s
2/3
M/W
8:30am-2:30pm 
$300
$200 
  $75 

½ month of tuition for August is due 8/15/22
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

T/TH
8:30am-2:30pm
$365
                     $200               $75

M/W/F
8:30am-2:30pm
$460
 $200  
   $75
3
M-Th
8:30am-2:30pm
$495
                      $200                         $75

Friday
8:30am-2:30pm
$125 



                                                              Drop in fee $35 per day


          Child must be 3 by 9/1/22

                     and toilet-trained 

½ month of tuition for August is due 8/15/22
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

T/W/TH
8:30am-2:30pm
$460
$200 
 $75

M-TH
8:30am-2:30pm
$495
$200
 $75

                 Friday                        8:30am-2:30pm                          $125
4

                                                                    Drop-in $35 per day
      Child must be 4 by 9/1/22

            and toilet-trained
½ month of tuition is due 8/15/22
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

       Transitional Kindergarten   





M-TH                     
8:30am-2:30pm                          $525 (10 months)     
$200 
$75
5                                                                             

                Friday                      8:30am-2:30pm                       $125
                                                                                         Drop-in $35 per day
   Child must be 5 by 9/1/22 or 

     approval of the director
1st month of tuition is due 8/1/22
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

         Kindergarten     



5
M- Fri
                     8:30am-2:30pm                            $575 (10 months)
$200
$75/$75

   Child must be 5 by 9/1/22
                     



         

1st tuition payment is due 8/1/22
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Registration Fees are due at registration and non-refundable unless a family relocates 25 miles from the school.

Supply fees are due with registration or by 9/1/22.

Tuition Information
The first tuition payment is due on the first day of the fall semester. Subsequent tuition payments are due on the first day of each month.  Payments must be made through the Procare System using an ACH Transaction. If necessary; checks, cash, and credit cards (Visa and Master Card) can be accepted in the office by making special arrangements with the Finance Director. All fees associated with Credit Cards will be billed to the student’s account.  Tuition is considered late after the 10th of each month unless prior arrangements have been made with the Director or Finance Director.  The late charge for tuition is $10 added to the next month’s bill.  Returned checks also incur a $25 fee (two insufficient checks will require payment by money order or cashier’s check).  Cash payments must be given directly to the Director, School Administrator, or Finance Director so that a receipt may be issued.  
In the event that tuition payments are late, parents will be given up to one month to make restitution.  If, after one month, payment has not been made, the child will no longer be able to attend school until the debt is repaid.  Payments received will apply to the current month’s tuition.  If economic conditions prohibit tuition payments, parents may apply to the Director for consideration for financial aid. Applications will be confidentially considered on a case-by-case basis. The tuition amounts are based on a yearly amount necessary to operate our school and then divided into monthly payments for the convenience of our families. There will be no tuition adjustments for “short months” or for school days missed due to cancellation of a regularly planned school day for any reason. In the event of an extended school closure (more than 5 consecutive days) a committee comprised of school board members and administrators will determine a course of action for the school.
SCHOOL ATTENDANCE

Arrival time
School will begin at 8:30 a.m.

Children can be dropped off beginning at 8 a.m. Staggering the arrival time will minimize the number of people gathering outside the school doors and makes for an easier transition for students. Bring your child no earlier than the scheduled arrival time. This will allow teachers time to prepare their classes.  We appreciate your prompt arrival and departure at the specified time.  There is a late charge of $1 per minute for parents more than 10 minutes late for pick-up.

Arrival and Departure Procedures
Each student must be brought to the assigned door in the morning and picked up from the assigned door by his or her parent/guardian at the end of the day. All students must have a completed arrival/dismissal form by the first day of school.  This form should include the names of all people responsible for the child’s transportation.  Children will only be released to people listed on this form unless notified in writing by the parent/guardian. If the person is unfamiliar to our staff we will ask for identification.  Please notify the school of any changes to this list so that these forms will be up to date.

To assist in the dismissal of students, families will be given signs with their child’s name. Please bring the sign to the assigned dismissal area and maintain social distance measures as we dismiss children. 
Parking Lot Safety

Our parking area can be a busy place; please help us in providing a safe environment. We offer the following tips and ask for your cooperation. Please hold your child’s hand in the parking lot.

· Please make sure your child doesn’t run ahead of or behind upon arrival and pickup.

· Please enter from Woodland Hills and exit to Lake Hills Dr.
· Please drive one-way only.
· Please drive slowly and follow the entrance/exit signs in our parking lot.

Attendance

DO NOT BRING A SICK CHILD TO SCHOOL
Regular and punctual attendance is important for your child’s successful progress and growth.  However, because of their tactile nature, children easily pass colds and coughs to one another.  We ask your cooperation by not sending your child to school when he/she is ill.  A child who is not well does not benefit from our program and can adversely affect the health of our other children. Please follow these simple guidelines:

· Child should be free from fever, vomiting, diarrhea, etc., for 24 hours before returning to school.

· Child should be on antibiotics for 24 hours before returning to school.

· Child should not attend school with contagious diseases, such as, but not limited to, conjunctivitis, head lice, strep throat, chicken pox, etc., unless approved by the Director and proper guidelines have been followed.  If your child contracts a contagious disease, please call the school so that the families of classmates may be notified.

· Child should be given a day of rest if he/she has a severe cold, cough, runny nose, etc.

In the event your child becomes sick while at school, you will be promptly notified. We expect that you will come to the school as quickly as possible to take your child home.
Withdrawal from School
Please provide at least 30 day written notification if your child is not able to complete the school year. Written notification should be given to a school administrator. Tuition is due in full for the thirty day notification period.
Medical Requirements
All parents must complete a school health statement via the Procare System for each student before classes begin.  The school must be informed of any allergies or health concerns/restrictions.
The parent/guardian of each child is also required to provide emergency contacts prior to the beginning of classes each year. Good Shepherd School and/or Church will not be responsible for anything that may happen as a result of false or omitted information given at the time of registration.

Any child having a life-threatening medical condition that may require professional medical attention must have a signed medical release on file prior to the first day of school.

Immunization Requirements

The State of Texas Health Department requires that all children who attend our school be current on their immunizations. Exceptions to this policy based on medical reasons, 

conscience objections and/or religious beliefs are allowed with proper documentation. Further information on this requirement is available in the school office or can be obtained on the Health Department’s Website. 
*Children who are not current with immunizations may be excluded from school if in the best judgement of the school; an epidemic is present in the city/county/region.

Medication Policy

Prescription medication may be given only with written verification from a physician that the medication must be administered at an hour when the child is at school.

The medication must (1) be in its original container, (2) be labeled with the child’s name, physician’s name, date and (3) include directions to administer the medication.

The parent must provide written permission for a member of the Good Shepherd staff to administer the medication.

No subcutaneous injections will be given.

A record must be kept for three months containing the child’s name, name of medication, date, time and dose given. The record must also contain the name of the person administering the medication.     

Medications will be refrigerated if necessary, stored away from food and out of the reach of children.

Medications will be returned to parents when (1) the medication is no longer needed, (2) is out of date or (3) if the child withdraws from school.

Medical Emergency Procedures

In the event of any emergency, Good Shepherd School will obtain medical care when warranted.  These steps may include, but are not limited to the following:

1)  Attempt to contact parents/guardians through the numbers listed on medical forms.

2)  Attempt to contact the child’s physician.

3)  If we cannot contact you or your child’s physician, we will do any one of the following:

a)  call another physician or paramedics

b)  call an ambulance

c)  have the child taken to an emergency hospital in the company of a staff member

4)  Any expense incurred under (3) above will be borne by the child’s family.

Vision and Hearing Screening
Texas Health & Safety Code requires that all 4 and 5 year old children enrolled in a Texas accredited school to have a vision and hearing screening.  Parents are asked to have their child’s doctor perform this service.  
Field Trips
Utilizing the excellent education, cultural and scientific resources around the Houston and Humble areas enriches classroom studies.  In addition to having special guests visit our classes, we will take occasional appropriate field trips.  Parents will be notified well in advance of each trip and are asked to return a completed permission form at least 24 hours prior to the trip.  A child without a signed permission slip will not be eligible to attend school the day of the trip. Generally, we rely on parent’s to drive their cars.  Each child must be properly restrained by a car seat/seat belt while traveling to and from these trips. Children will be transported in the back seat only of cars with installed airbags. We do occasionally rent school buses for field trips. 
Observations and Conferences
Please check in at the school office when arriving on campus. To provide building security and protection of our students all visitors must be screened before entering the school.  
Parent/teacher conferences are held in October for Kindergarten and February for preschool (3, 4 and 5 year-olds).  These conferences inform the parents of progress made during the previous months in various areas of curriculum.  Additional conferences with the Director and/or teacher may be arranged at any time during the school year.

School Calendar
The calendar for classes and holidays will be set by the school board, and will generally follow the calendar of Humble ISD.

In order to keep parents informed of the child’s activities, a classroom calendar and newsletter will be sent home each month and a copy will be posted on Procare.  This calendar will list any holidays, parties, special events, and extra curricular information.  

Inclement Weather Policy
In the event of inclement weather, Good Shepherd School will follow the same policy as Humble ISD.  Should radio or television announce the closing of the public schools in our area, Good Shepherd School will also be closed. 
Appropriate Attire
Early childhood learning involves many “messy” activities.  Please see that your child is dressed in comfortable, washable play clothes suitable for both the weather and activities. Please, no jellies or sandals. For their protection, kids need socks and rubber soled shoes or sneakers. Remember they LOVE to run, jump, and climb in our playground. Weather permitting, the children will go outdoors to play everyday.  Please make sure your child has labeled; appropriate outerwear for the season.  As we seek to develop independence, it is helpful if the children can handle their own clothing when using the restroom. We ask that you send a change of clothes to be kept in the classroom in case clothing is soiled during the day.
Nutrition, School Snacks, and Parties
Your child will be having lunch at school. We ask that you send healthy well-balanced meals that your child can feed themselves (understandably some of our younger children will need more help). Please do not send glass containers, or food, which needs to be refrigerated or heated.  We will encourage your child to eat the food you provide and discuss with them the importance of eating healthy foods. If you have any questions about the daily requirements for children, information is available in the director’s office. 

Classroom teachers will provide you with information about snacks that may be part of your child’s school day.  
We joyfully celebrate children’s birthdays and ask only that you notify the teacher in advance of your child’s birthday. We encourage healthy treats because it has been our experience that those are most enjoyable for children. 

Please do not provide a “goody bag” or “party favors” for the class.
Invitations to private parties will not be distributed in school unless the entire class is invited.

SCHOLARSHIP AND GIFT POLICY
Gifts
Good Shepherd School solicits and accepts gifts that are consistent with its mission.

Donations will be accepted from individuals, partnerships, corporations, foundations, government agencies or other entities.

All types of gifts may be subject to approval by the School Board.

Financial Aid
The school will base disbursement of financial aid funds upon the recommendation of the Director. Financial Assistance is awarded without regard to race, gender, color, or creed. 
Parent Involvement
Good Shepherd School welcomes and depends on parent volunteers. Helping with class parties, field trips, fundraisers, reading in the classrooms, and helping with science labs are some ways to be involved. Ask your classroom teacher or the Head of School if you are interested. 
DISCIPLINE

Discipline is viewed as an ongoing learning process of helping children develop self- control.  Teachers provide environments with choices and challenging activities.  Discipline will be administered with loving concern for the individual or group and with the ultimate purpose of fostering each student’s own self-discipline and control; the consideration of others; the exercise of good judgment; and the ability to make intelligent choices.  Corporal punishment is NOT used at Good Shepherd School.  Teachers accomplish order through close supervision, gentle guidance and redirection.  If behavior is such that a child is harming himself/herself or others, we will utilize a brief time-out. Teachers will make students aware of classroom rules.

Students and parents are expected to support and respect the learning process in the classroom and parental involvement is encouraged. We will provide a safe, inclusive, supportive and ordered learning environment free from bullying, harassment and violence. Teachers will inform the parents and the Director of extreme or repeated incidents of misbehavior.  Teachers will send children to the Director when the child’s behavior disrupts the learning environment.  The Director will notify the parents of an extreme incident by a personal telephone call and/or written note.  Extreme problems of misconduct will be dealt with on an individual basis with the final outcome possibly being dismissal from the school.

Students can be expelled for a short term (10 days or less) by the Director.  Parents will be notified of the suspension.  Appeals may be made to the Board.  Students can also be suspended for longer terms (including a school year) by the Board.

Confidentiality and Child Abuse

Information relating to your child is confidential and will not be released unless a parent or legal guardian provides written authorization. An exception will be made in the event of suspected child abuse. Any suspected child abuse will be reported to the National Child Abuse Hotline 1-800-252-5400.This number is also available for parents to report suspected abuse.

Good Shepherd Episcopal School

Calendar of Events 2022-2023
August 
 8



Transitional Kinder/Kindergarten Orientation



 9



First Day of Kinder/Transitional Kindergarten



10



Class Visits/Orientation Early Learners Program



11



Class Visits/Orientation Preschool (3-4 yr-olds)



15



First Day of School Preschool and Early Learners




29



Specials Begin

September
  5



No School Labor Day


28/29



Blessing of the Animals and Pet Shelter Donation
October 
 3-7



No School- Fall Break



16



Good Shepherd School Sunday



22



Fall Festival  


27/31



Make Believe Parties
November
  8



No School

16/17



Thanksgiving Chapel- Food Drive



21-25



No School – Thanksgiving Break

December
 7/8



Christmas Chapel 


12/13



Pajama day- wear your PJ’s to school



14/15/16


Christmas Parties



 19



Christmas Holidays Begin

January 
 4



School Begins Again



16



No School  MLK Day
February
 6-10



No School
13-14



Valentine Parties


20



Parent Conferences Begin



21



Mardi Gras Party







27



2023/2024 Registration Begins
March

9/10



Rodeo Celebration


13-17



Spring Break 


27-31



Book Fair


 30



Color Run

April

  7



No School – Good Friday

May

16



Trans K and Kindergarten Graduation



17



Last Chapel for 4’s Classes

19



Last Day of School


































